National Federation of the Blind of Missouri

State Convention Minutes

March 29-30, 2008

The convention was called to order by President, Gary Wunder, at approximately 8:30 a.m. at the Crown Plaza Hotel in St. Louis.  A moment of silence was observed in memory of Federationists and family members who had passed away during the year.  The Lewis and Clark Chapter President, Susan Ford welcomed everyone to the Forty-sixth annual state convention of the NFB of MO.  The opening ceremony included: the singing of the National Anthem led by Adrian Dillon, The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag, the Federation Pledge, and the singing of two verses of “Glory, Glory Federation”. 

Carol Coulter, Chair of the Scholarship Committee introduced the scholarship class for this year.  They were Adam Willis and Shirley Grauel.  President Wunder reported that efforts were being made to stream the convention live on the Internet again this year.  The minutes of the 2008 state convention were read and approved with two corrections on a motion made by Eugene Coulter and seconded by Susan Ford.  The motion passed.

The Latest on the Digital Conversion and What It Will Mean To Our Blind Patrons was presented by Dr. Richard Smith, Director, Wolfner Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped.  He said that the NFB has been the strongest advocate in seeking the full funding requested by NLS which was 19.1 million dollars for four years but to date only 12.5 million for six years has been appropriated by Congress.  He explained that implementation of the new program is being delayed because of the decreased funding.  Dr. Smith pointed out that Wolfner Library is one of eight state libraries for the blind that will receive 500 machines three months earlier for the purpose of testing the machines.  He said these machines will be provided to the most avid readers of the program.  The new digital program should go in affect late 2008 or early 2009.  He noted that some patrons are participating in the Braille and Audio Recorded Download, (BARD) Program where books and magazines can be downloaded from the Internet and played on the Victor Stream, the Braille Plus and other machines equipped for this purpose.  He said the shortage of funds will result in a decreased number of digital cards produced each year until the digital conversion is completed.  He mentioned that the recommended reading list is now available on the Internet by human voice; patrons can now get three descriptive videos at a time; and that Wolfner will be providing tactile maps of Missouri to vision teachers.  He noted that the cost of the maps was covered by the Friends of Wolfner Library.  The Friends also provided up to $50,000 for digital cartridges.  The Secretary of State requested $162,000 for the purchase of digital book machines and this funding request has been approved.              

After a short break, Shelia Wright, Chair of the Nominating Committee gave the Committee report.  There were five Board positions up for election.  These positions were held by Susan Ford, Bill Neal, Bryan Schulz, Brian Wekamp, and Pauline Murphy.  The Committee recommended that Susan Ford, Bill Neal, Bryan Schulz, and Brian Wekamp be re-elected and Lois Ulmer was recommended to fill the position held by Pauline Murphy as she has moved out of state.  Shelia reported that the Committee had also nominated Gary Wunder and Shelia Wright to serve as delegate and alternate delegate respectively at the National Convention.

President Wunder introduced our National Representative, Daniel Burke, President of the NFB of Montana, for the National Report entitled You and I Together Changing What It Means to be Blind.  He highlighted the upcoming National Convention including the March for Independence.  He reviewed current legislative activities.  Updates on Newsline, Youth SLAM, the NFB Mentoring Program, the Team Empowerment Academy and the STEM Program were also provided.  He noted that NFB of MO is eighth in the PAC Program.

The next agenda item was Knowledge to Empower Your Success presented by Ms. Joy Waddell, Assistant Superintendent of the Missouri School for the Blind.  She explained the new KEYS Program and answered questions from the audience at the conclusion of the presentation.                

We’re Blind Too; Don’t Let Our Vision Confuse Any of Us:  When to Make the Most of What We Have In Our NFB was presented by a panel made up of Debbie Wunder, Mike Edwards, and Dan Flasar.  They spoke on the dilemma of Federationists who have some useable sight and the need for everyone to understand and appreciate how we all make up the NFB.

Dacia Luck, Katie Juettner, and Robin House presented the agenda item Building a Framework for Tomorrow.  Dacia spoke on Growing up in the NFB, From Toddlerhood to College and beyond.  Katie reviewed the many different national programs for blind youth.  Robin reported on Mission Believe: The Sky’s the Limit, a project being planned by the NFB of Missouri for middle school students who are blind.  The panel emphasized the importance of youth programs in our organization.

The convention session recessed at noon for lunch and resumed again at 1:30 p.m. with the recognition of the King and Queen contestants by Ways and Means Chair, Shelia Wright.  The Columbia Chapter contestants were Don Branch and Katie Juettner who turned in $50.15.  The Springfield Chapter contestants were Eric Marker and Cynthia LaDue who turned in $57.00.  The St. Louis Chapter contestants were a mystery and $600.00 was turned in.  The Kansas City Chapter contestants were Dave Hutchens and Gloria Carson who turned in $1,194.00 and were declared this year’s contest winners. 

President Wunder introduced Debbie Wunder for the presentation, Dialogue With the Computer.  Debbie demonstrated the Dragon Naturally Speaking Program by dictating a letter and the program created the letter from her voice commands.

The next agenda item was presented by Mary Donahue entitled My Role In the Education of Blind Students.  Mary explained her work in Braille proofreading and how she came to arrive at this job.  She donated some tactile graphics materials to the Door Prize Committee.

What, I’m the Expert; Finding Out You Know More Than You Know was presented by Dan Flasar.  Dan explained how he adjusted to his vision loss in his employment in clinical research and how some of the skills he acquired in that position are being put to good use in his new position.

First Vice-President, Shelia Wright introduced the next topic which was STEM Careers for the Blind: Not Just Hype and the presenter, Cary Supalo, the Blind Chemist and Ph.D. candidate at Penn State University in University Park, Pennsylvania.  Cary explained how adaptive software and hardware tools are being developed that will enable blind persons to enter into the STEM professions.  He also mentioned that a website has been created to be a resource to future blind students in these professions.

Shelia Wright then introduced to the audience President Gary Wunder for the 2008 Annual Presidential Report.

The next agenda item was, With No Apologies a report from the Ways and Means Committee led by its Chair, Shelia Wright.  Shelia reviewed with the audience the fundraising activities of the past year and explained those planned for the year ahead.  She said the Pay Pal Program is up and running on the state website.  She noted that the King & Queen Contest brought in $1,901.15 this year.  Members of the Grand Chapters were recognized.  These chapters included Columbia, Jefferson City, and Kansas City who together donated over $5,000.00 to the State Affiliate.  Shelia said other fundraising activities that are going on are the raffle, sale of tote bags and the Schwans Foods fundraiser.  Jeremiah Wells, the state coordinator, of the Schwans fundraiser explained how this activity is being handled.    

After a short break, the afternoon session continued with a report from the Colorado Center for the Blind by Steve DeCruger.  Steve shared with the audience how after losing his sight he acquired the skills of blindness through the CCB and is now on staff there as a Cane Travel Instructor.  Literature was available about CCB and he said he would be happy to answer any questions that anyone may have.

A new twist to chapter reports this year was that the chapters were to share their greatest success during the year.  Helen Parker, President of the South Central Chapter reported that there are now 24 paid members.  

The St. Louis Chapter President, Bryan Schulz, introduced a new member of the Chapter, Pam Brown, to give the chapter report.  Pam outlined the various activities of the Chapter In the past year including fundraising, public relations and legislative activities.  

Rita Lynch, President of the Jefferson City Chapter said the greatest success of the Chapter this year was the Membership Seminar and how all chapter members helped to make it a real success.  The Chapter gained four new members as a result of the seminar.   

The St. Joseph Chapter President, Carol Henderson, reported on the fundraising and public relations efforts and how they are getting new members.

An update from the Missouri Association of Blind Merchants was presented by its President, Jeremiah Wells.  He said with the new agenda that has been developed the Executive Board of the Blind Venders would be more actively involved in the BEP.  He also mentioned that there are plans to update the BEP video and that one of the venders, Gene Fleeman gave a generous donation of $5,000 for this project.

Shelia introduced Peter Donahue from Texas who gave a presentation entitled Lessons from the Trenches: Experiences of a Blind Webmaster.  Pete said despite all the planning to stream the convention it was not able to be carried out.  He promised that as soon as he received the files of the convention, however, he would get these posted on the state website.  Pete shared with the audience how he came to creating websites and how he found building the NFB of MO website a very exciting experience.  He credited the success of this project to the high level of affiliate involvement.  He also shared his experience in attending the recent seminar for webmasters at the National Center.  

Brian Wekamp, Chair of the Governmental Affairs Committee reported on the three legislative issues which were being addressed this session.  He said funding for the Blindness Skills Specialist Program of $245,000 which had been requested by DESE and recommended by the Governor had been cut by $7,050 by the House Budget Committee.  He said efforts will be made to get that funding put back in the budget for this program.  Brian said the two bills, HB 1544 sponsored by Representative Timothy Jones and SB 719 sponsored by Senator Harry Kennedy regarding accessible textbooks had been introduced but because of opposition by publishers to include textbooks for higher education, compromise bills were submitted and a committee hearing on the House Bill had just been held. Brian said he testified on behalf of the NFB.  The third issue brought to the attention of State Legislators relates to quiet cars.  He said plans are being made to target key legislators who would sponsor legislation to deal with these concerns.

Come Cruise With Us was a presentation by Marsha Schuman with Damar Travel and Cruise from Maryland Heights, Mo.  She explained how accessibility issues are handled by Damar and pointed out the different cruises that are being planned for the next year.       

The final agenda item for the afternoon session was entitled Climbing High, Reaching Out and Broadening Our Federation Family.  Debbie Wunder encouraged Federationists to share the Federation with other blind persons and to new members in order to strengthen the organization and help to change the lives of blind persons.  Katie Juettner, Stephanie McDowell, and Rita Lynch all shared with the audience how they challenged themselves to climb high, reach out and try some physical activities offered at Camp Windermere during the retreat weekend last May.  

The afternoon session recessed at approximately 5 p.m. 

The 2008 Banquet of the NFB of MO was called to order by the Master of Ceremonies, Fred Olver at 6:30 p.m.  Dave Hutchens and Gloria Carson from the Kansas City Chapter were crowned as the 2008 King & Queen.  The invocation was given by Susan Ford.  Carol Coulter, Chair of the Scholarship Committee presented this year’s scholarship winners Adam Willis and Shirley Grauel with the merit awards which included funding from the Dower Merit Award the Hentches Merit Award and from the St. Joseph Chapter Scholarship fund.  Each of the scholarship winners were   also presented with a NFB tote bag containing much resource information for college students by Dacia Luck, President of the Missouri Association of Blind Students.     

The 2008 Jacobus tenBroek Award was presented to Alvin Toebben by Willa Patterson, the Chair of the tenBroek Award Committee.

The Roy Zuvers Traveling Trophy was presented to Ruby Polk Immediate Past President of the Kansas City Chapter by Shelia Wright, Chair of the Ways and Means Committee.  MC, Fred Olver, introduced the Keynote Speaker, Daniel Burke, President of the NFB of Montana for a very inspiring presentation.  Fred led the effort to increase the PAC contributions from the State Affiliate and it was increased over $200 per month.  The Banquet concluded with a very productive auction for the State Treasury.

The Sunday morning session began with the 2008 Audit Committee Report given by the Chair, Dan Flasar.  The Committee found that all records were complete, well organized, easily understood, and in compliance with the constitution and financial policies of the National Federation of the Blind of Missouri.  A motion was made by Shelia Wright and seconded by Gail Bryant that the report be accepted as read and the motion passed.  

The 2008 Annual Treasurer’s Report was given by Treasurer, Carol Coulter.  Ending balances as of March 1, 2008 were reported as follows:  checking account, $14,891.63; total in checking and money markets, $85,884.88; non-restricted funds, $38,394.15; and restricted funds, $47,490.73.  The report was approved as read on a motion made by Bill Neal and seconded by Brian Wekamp.  

President Wunder introduced Mark Laird, the Interim Deputy Director of RSB, for an Update on Case Management, Policies, and Procedures.  Mark reported that one of the most exciting things taking place at RSB is the implementing of the new case management system known as System Seven with Libera Inc.  Another important change is the adoption of a set of strategic goals which will move the BEP in more positive directions to increase quality of employment outcomes for legally blind Missourians in the Program.  He said the new goals will create a true partnership between blind venders, the Executive Committee, BEP staff, and the Agency as a whole.  Mark shared with the audience that for the first time since the Federal Standards and Indicators were implemented, RSB passed all seven of these at the close of FY 2006.  He noted that in the past fiscal year there were 256 successful employment closures and a 76.42% success rate in rehabilitations and RSB is well ahead of its target for this current year in both of these areas.

After a short break the drawing was held for the winner of the Victor Stream Reader a fundraising raffle by the Columbia Chapter and the winner was Susan Kriegler from Columbia.  The Springfield Chapter raffle drawing was also held and the winner of an afghan made by Carol Thompson was Janice Stallings.

Janice Stallings, teacher of the blind and visually impaired, reported on the status of the training program for teachers of the visually impaired provided through the George Peabody School at Vanderbilt University in Tennessee.  She said the continuation of this program is uncertain at this time.  She suggested that many letters be sent to key individuals associated with the University and also to the Governor and State Legislators in Tennessee urging that the Program be continued.  It was agreed that a list of persons to whom letters need to be addressed along with a sample letter be sent out to the Leaders List.

President Wunder then introduced Representative Rachel Storch from District 64 for a presentation entitled Building Credibility With the Legislature.  Representative Storch outlined specific and general suggestions on how to effectively communicate with legislators.  She encouraged everyone to be involved in the political process.  She concluded with informing the group about a Bill that she is         sponsoring relating to Universal Design, a concept of housing accessibility for persons with disabilities so they can be intergraded into the main stream of the community.     

The remaining chapter reports were given beginning with the Kansas City Chapter report presented by Ruby Polk on behalf of James Moynihan, President, who was not able to attend the convention due to family illness.  Ruby said the secret to the Chapter’s most successful project was Team Building.  She pointed out how all members’ skills and abilities are utilized to form the team.  She said the Chapter was proud of winning the Traveling Trophy once again this year as well as the King & Queen Contest.  Ruby concluded by thanking everyone for their love and support that has been shown to her at this time in her life.  

Gene Coulter, President of the Columbia Chapter reported that the most successful project for the Chapter in the past year was the walk-a-thon.  He said the Chapter raised over $1,900 an all time record for the Chapter.  Gene noted that because of the chapter web presence, Delta Gamma in Columbia has contacted the Chapter expressing interest in working with the Chapter on two fundraising activities, a bake sale and the walk-a-thon.  He concluded his report by notifying the group that he would not be running for Chapter President for next year.  

Susan Ford, President of the Lewis and Clark Chapter, said the Chapter has worked hard planning the hosting of this year’s State Convention.  She also noted that the Chapter was asked to assist Commerce Bank with the opening of the first talking A T M machine in the St. Louis area.  She said as a result of this project, the Chapter received a substantial donation from Commerce Bank which was shared with the State and National organization.   Susan noted that Pastor Lawrence and his wife, who participated in the Prayer Breakfast and banquet, are from the church where their Chapter meets. 

Gary Horchum gave the Springfield report as its President, Pat Arnold, was not able to attend the convention due to illness.  Gary said the Chapter is working on designing the Chapter web page and invited anyone interested in assisting with beta testing.  He said the Chapter is   looking forward to hosting the June State Board Meeting in Springfield.  He noted that due to health issues, there will be some changes in the leadership of the Chapter.  

Shelia Wright, Chair of the Nominating Committee, reviewed the five state Board positions which were open.  They were the positions currently held by Bill Neal, Susan Ford, Bryan Schulz, Brian Wekamp, and Pauline Murphy who has recently moved to another state.  For the position currently held by Bill Neal, the Nominating Committee recommended Bill Neal. Nominations from the floor were open and Robert Williams was nominated.  A motion was made by Gene Coulter and seconded by Gail Bryant that nominations cease and the motion passed.  Bill Neal was elected on a voice vote.  For the position currently held by Susan Ford, the Nominating Committee recommended Susan Ford. There were no other nominations and Susan was elected by acclamation on a motion made by Brent Ford and seconded by Stephanie McDowell.  For the position currently held by Bryan Schulz, the Nominating Committee nominated Bryan Schulz. Carol Henderson was nominated from the floor.  Gene Coulter moved and Carol Coulter seconded a motion that nominations cease. The motion passed.  A voice vote was not conclusive so a stand-up count revealed Bryan as the winner.  For the position currently held by Brian Wekamp, The Nominating Committee submitted the name of Brian Wekamp. Dave Hutchens was nominated from the floor.  A motion was made by Gene Coulter and seconded by Lawrence Luck that nominations cease and the motion passed.  Brian Wekamp was elected on a voice vote. For the position that had been held by Pauline Murphy, Lois Ulmer was nominated by the committee.  Katie Juettner was nominated from the floor.  A motion was made by Gene Coulter and seconded by Brian Wekamp that nominations cease and the motion passed.  A stand-up count resulted in Lois Ulmer being elected.  

For the Delegate to the National Convention, the Nominating Committee recommended Gary Wunder and asked if there were nominations from the floor.  There were no other nominations and Gary was elected by acclamation on a motion made by Gene Coulter and seconded by Bob Tucson.  For Alternate Delegate, Gary Wunder said the Nominating Committee recommended Shelia Wright and asked if there were nominations from the floor.  There were no other nominations and Shelia was elected by acclamation on a motion made by Gene Coulter and seconded by Ruby Polk.  

President Wunder read Resolution 2008-01 relating to Federationists who were unable to attend the convention due to illness.  He noted that the Resolutions Committee moved adoption of this resolution and it was seconded by Lawrence Luck. The resolution was adopted.    Resolution 2008-02 was read relating to funding for the conversion of talking books from cassette to digital format.  Gary said the Resolutions Committee moved adoption of this resolution and it was seconded by Dacia Luck.  The resolution was adopted.
Under Old Business, President Wunder asked if there was anything to come before the         convention; there was no old business.  

Under New Business, A motion was made by Carol Coulter seconded by Dave Hutchins that the state appropriations to the scholarship fund be increased from $1,000 to $2,000 per year and the motion passed.  Gene Coulter, Convention Chair, informed the convention that next year’s convention would be at the same hotel and that all prices would remain the same as this year.  He said that March 1st would be the absolute deadline for room reservations.  There was a discussion about increasing cost for registration and banquet but no decision was made by the convention.  A motion was made by Gary Horchum and seconded by Shelia Wright that the 2010 State Convention be held in Springfield and the motion passed.

A motion was made by Gene Coulter and seconded by Debbie Wunder that $500 be appropriated to the tenBroek Fund and the motion passed.  A motion was made by Gene Coulter and seconded by Shelia Wright that $500 be appropriated to the National Treasury and the motion passed.  A motion was made by Rita Lynch and seconded by Gene Coulter that $250 be appropriated to the National Organization for Parents of Blind Children and the motion passed.  A motion was made by Willa Patterson and seconded by Dan Flasar that $2,000 be appropriated as a National Convention stipend and the motion passed.  

Dave Hutchens, State Coordinator of the Imagination Fund reviewed with the convention how one can contribute to the Imagination Fund.  He said the NFB of MO is currently #21 in donations.  Dave explained that 50% of the funds go to the Jernigan Institute and the other 50% is divided up between the affiliates and grants to affiliates.  He said information is available to anyone interested in participating.  

A motion was made by Grace Haner and seconded by Pam Brown that the minutes of the previous convention not be read at the convention.  After some discussion a voice vote on the motion was taken and the motion failed.  A motion was made by Lawrence Luck that an abbreviated version of the minutes of the past convention is read at the convention.  This motion also failed.  

Dan Burke, National Representative was invited to address the convention for final remarks.  He was presented with a Winchester Swiss Twelve Tool Knife from the NFB of MO in appreciation for his presentations and his genuine friendliness.  

There was discussion regarding having some type of entertainment after the banquet but it was noted that this would be the host chapter’s prerogative.

The Lewis and Clark Chapter was recognized by a round of applause for the fantastic job it did in hosting the convention.              

A motion was made by Lawrence Luck and seconded by Gary Horchum that the convention be adjourned and the motion passed.  The Convention was adjourned at 12 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted

Rita A. Lynch

Recording Secretary

NFB of MO

2008 Resolutions
No resolutions were provided to the Recording Secretary.  

